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ACTION ITEMS FROM BOARD MEETING AND RETREAT
I. CALL TO ORDER

President Brooke Peterson called the meeting to order on Friday, June 20th, 2014 at 9:30 am. 
II. APPROVAL OF CONSENT ITEMS - VOTE
Approval of Agenda, Membership Report, Legislative Update, Elections Update and 2015 Conference Report:  The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the above Consent Items. The 2014 Financial Report was pulled from the Consent Calendar for discussion during the meeting. Unanimous vote.  
Approval of January Minutes:  The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the January 2014 Board Meeting minutes. Unanimous vote. 
III. ACTION ITEMS
Elections Procedures: After this last Chapter Board election, Board members and Election Committee members expressed concerns about various aspects of the election process.  Members also suggested several changes that prompted the Board at the January Board meeting to direct the Elections Committee to draft the following amendments to the Elections Procedures: 

· Consolidating timing so the California Board election cycle now lines up with National’s election cycle.

· Changing the dates to reflect the accelerated timing of the consolidated California and National election cycle.
· Increasing the number of members on the Elections Committee. (The Bylaws were updated to address this change as well.) 
· Cleaning up several grammatical errors. 
Marc Yeber asked that the procedures be clarified that the Chapter should slate “at least two candidates” for each office, rather than only two. Brooke agreed to make that change since that was the intent.  

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the Elections Procedures and corresponding changes in the Bylaws, with the addition of the change listed above. Unanimous vote.
Post-Conference Series and Webinar Committee Update: As discussed at the January 2014 Board Meeting, enthusiasm developed in 2013 for a Chapter-staffed program that would allow members to view pre-recorded events for CM credit -- both Conference Sessions and Section-produced live or webinar events. The Webinar Committee asked the Board to approve the Committee’s plan to begin Conference Session recordings in 2014 as a first phase pilot project (see below). Phase 2, engaging Sections to produce sessions for future Distance Education, is a discussion that is still progressing at the Section Directors’ level. The Phase 1 pilot project outline is below.
Phase 1: Basic Program Assumptions for Either Recording Conference Sessions or Recording Live Section Events

1. To ensure cost-effectiveness, the Chapter will be designated as the “annual unlimited provider”, and will serve as the “home” of pre-recorded sessions.  This will focus the required administrative responsibilities/outlays with Chapter staff [with cost recovery], allowing the Sections to focus on the content and quality control aspects of their sessions as live events and, later, as Distance Education sessions. 

2. Any pre-recorded session that is established for the use of Chapter members must be eligible for CM credit in order to draw a larger audience and cover costs. 
3. Chapter members who utilize this opportunity for CM credits will be asked to pay a nominal fee to offset costs. Generally discussed was $10/1.0 CM credit. Sessions are expected to be 1.5 hours = 1.5 CM = $15. Section Directors have supported this as a working cost.
4. At least for the pilot program, a PowerPoint will be used. The sessions will not be broadcast live because the Chapter wants to continue to encourage members to attend the actual sessions at the conference. 
5. The availability of recorded sessions to members will be purposefully delayed to avoid potential fall-off in attendance at the live events being recorded.
6. Priority for initial sessions will focus on Law and Ethics to maximize CM credits for members.
7. The Committee recommends starting with a “pilot program” consisting of pre-recorded Chapter conference sessions. Section-produced sessions for Distance Education will remain a priority for the next phase.
Costs are displayed by program component for the Pilot Program and would be similar in Phase 2 regarding CM registration and staff costs:

· GoToMeeting - $468 or GoToWebinar - $968

· Annual registration costs for CM credit - $250 

· Event Brite for registration of listeners @ 100 for 5 sessions @ $15 – 5-6% or $375-$450

· Staff Costs – undetermined 

· TOTAL COST - $1600-$2000 plus Staff costs

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the first phase of the Conference Session recordings pilot project as outlined above, while continuing to develop phase 2, engaging the Sections to produce sessions for future Distance Education. Unanimous vote.
Alignment of Local Sections with APA California (and APA National) Branding: Marc Yeber asked the Board to consider Section identification(s) that can be used across all Sections and for various social media platforms and their respective Sections' websites. He also asked that the Board adopt a policy that recommends that all Sections follow basic National and Chapter guidelines for Section identification and logo usage on all platforms including website page headers.  

Many of the Section Directors and Brooke Peterson asked that before the Chapter adopts the Section branding policy, the Board and Sections need more specifics on National’s mandated branding requirements. The current National “style guide” is extremely long and difficult to navigate, making it impossible to determine what the actual requirements are on both the Chapter and the Sections. The Chapter has a shorter version of the guide that was created for California to make it easier for the Board to understand and implement, but that version hasn’t been updated in many years and needs to be checked against National’s current branding policies and requirements. Dana Privitt said that she would oppose following National guidelines because not all of them appear to translate to the Sections. The Sections typically use the APA California logo and then add text with the Section name below. Brooke noted that the new guidelines related to logos and branding will need to give clear direction to the Sections, including approved logo colors, fonts, as well as usage, etc. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the recommendation that Mark finalize over the summer a clear and concise policy for Board and Section APA logo usage and branding based on National’s branding requirements, in consultation with the Sections.  When completed, the policy will be posted in the Board Binder on the APA California website. Unanimous vote.
Sections’ Social Media Accounts: Marc Yeber requested that the Sections evaluate the effectiveness of their social media components (Facebook, LinkedIn, etc) in conjunction with each Section's ability to keep those platforms updated.  He also recommended that the Board adopt a policy requiring Sections to remove abandoned pages, eliminate inactive groups, and/or update their social media platforms. Dave Ward noted that the action presumes every Section has a social media platform and suggested adding “if” a section has a social platform…
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the recommendations to create a policy requiring Sections to remove  abandoned social media pages and recommending a process be developed by the Sections to evaluate and/or update Section social media platforms if the Sections have them. Unanimous vote.
Guidelines for Website, E-Blast and CalPlanner Content Submissions:  Marc Yeber asked the Board to consider policies & procedures for contributors of content to the website, CalPlanner and e-blasts to ensure that the material is applicable, meaningful, and current and allows for equitable contribution among members. Lauren De Valencia noted that Hing Wong created website content guidelines several years ago that could be helpful to use as a starting point for this new policy. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the recommendations to create guidelines on APA California content submission. Unanimous vote.
Policy Regarding the Promotion of Activities from Outside Organizations: 

Marc Yeber asked the Board to consider a policy that would help the Chapter and Sections determine the appropriate position and content placement when promoting an activity from an outside or allied organization.  He recommended the following actions:
1. Discuss possible modifications to the current Event Support and Marketing policy to: 1) provide clear direction on the mechanisms for promoting or supporting an outside organization's event, and 2) distinguish between Section-sponsored activities and those sanctioned by the Chapter.
2. Consider separating the Section and Chapter policies to allow for more flexibility to the Sections and minimize impacts to the Chapter's communication efforts.

Tricia Stevens noted that the Sac Valley Section had an issue related to this topic as they use MailChimp, through the APA California website, to send their e-blasts.  The APA California website uses National’s membership list, and National has policies that restrict the use of their list for non-APA events. Other Sections keep their own e-blast member lists so this isn’t an issue.
Betsy McCullough said that because AEP is a registered CM provider, and is an affiliated organization that is offering CM for APA members, AEP and other affiliated organizations should be able to advertise their events on Chapter e-blasts.  Carol Barrett suggested that the policy define and clarify who the allied organizations are, including CPF, so Sections know which associations are automatically allowed to advertise their events in Chapter and Section platforms.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the creation of a policy outlining the approved promotion of activities from outside organizations. That policy will also include a list of those who are considered “affiliated organizations”. Unanimous vote.
2014 Conference Budget: Kurt Christiansen gave an update on the status of sponsors that have signed up for the 2014 Conference. The Conference Committee set a very aggressive sponsorship goal. To date, the Committee is near 50% of their goal.  However, the Committee had set a deadline to be at 65% of their sponsorship goal by today’s Board meeting date. The Committee has trimmed its budget to make it as lean as possible. The only items left to cut are opening reception components. Kurt asked the Board for direction as to whether the Committee should start cutting more out of the budget now, based in the current level of sponsorship commitments, or should they be given more time to reach their goal? 
The last day to make any changes to the opening reception budget with the conference hotel is July 15th. The Committee has items related to the opening reception, which could be cut at this time, or they could move forward without any additional cuts with the hope of still reaching their full sponsorship goals. However, there would be a risk of cutting into the overall profit of the Conference should those goals not be realized prior to the conference. 

Marissa Aho pointed out that the most successful events are those where there is no shortage of food and beverages and the event gives those attending the opportunity to socialize. In terms of expenditures, those three should be the priority. Many Board members agreed. 
ACTION: The Board asked Kurt to direct the Conference Committee to continue working towards their sponsorship goal until July 15th without having to make any new budget cuts.  However, the Committee will be required to develop a budget-cutting plan if by that time the sponsorships do not meet the Committee’s goals. The Board asked that the Committee identify food/beverage and socializing to be the highest priority in that plan for the opening reception, and that the final budget must maintain the full profit of $100,000 even if it means cutting other costs for the opening reception not directly related to food/beverages and socializing.
California Great Places Recommendation: APA's National Great Places in America program celebrates places of exemplary character, quality, and planning. Places are selected annually and represent the gold standard in terms of having a true sense of place, cultural and historical interest, community involvement, and a vision for tomorrow. 
At the January 2014 Board Meeting and Retreat, the Board appointed a committee to pursue a Great Places in California program to celebrate great California neighborhoods, streets and public spaces similar to the National APA Great Places program. Marissa Aho and Kristen Asp put together the following recommendations/questions for the Board to consider before starting this program in California: 

 Types of Great Places
1) Should Great Places in California have specific categories?  If so, which ones?
Discussion: National lists specific categories of places that they honor through their program. The Chapter can begin the program choosing types of places from National’s list and then modifying our list after our program gets started. 

Recommendation: The Board suggested using no specific categories for the first year. After the first year, categories may be re-evaluated. 
Number of Great Places

2) Should Great Places in California be given to the best in the State overall? Or one in each Section? Or one in each category (if categories are selected)?
Recommendation: The Board suggested up to three Great Places be awarded, with some level of either geographical or urban/rural distinction. 
Program Goals

3) Confirm or Modify Program Goals?

Recommendation: The Board confirmed approval of National’s 
goals for application to the Chapter program. 
Process

4) People’s Choice, State Jury or Section Jury?
Recommendation: The Board suggested that a Selection Jury, like the Awards Program jury, would be preferable, at least in the first year. After that, the program could look at doing a “People’s Choice” selection as well. 
Timeline

5) Confirm or Modify Timeline?
Recommendation: The Board confirmed the award program timeline with the recommendation that the launch of the program be announced at the conference this year. 
Characteristics

6) Confirm, Modify or Defer Great Places Characteristics to the Committee?

Recommendation: The Board suggested using already-provided 
characteristics to be selected by the Committee, but didn’t want to 
have this be a “box checking” exercise. Brooke Peterson 
suggested that in addition to using the characteristics listed by 
the Chapter, the applicants should also be required to provide 
five reasons why they believe a specific place should be selected. 
Criteria

7) Confirm, Modify or Defer to Committee Criteria?
Committee

8) Establish Committee
Recommendation: The Board appointed the following Board members to the Great Places in California Committee: Marissa Aho, Kristen Asp, Tricia Stevens, Marc Yeber and Virginia Viado. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the Great Places in California Committee.  The committee will finalize the details of the new Chapter Great Places award program based on the recommendations of the Board above. The details will be presented at the September 2014 Board Meeting. Unanimous vote. 
Public Relations Program Recommendation: During the January 2014 Board Meeting and Retreat, one of the action items was to begin re-building a public relations and media program for the Chapter, given that the Chapter no longer has a contract with a public relations firm. 
Lauren De Valencia presented a draft Public Relations Program for the Board’s consideration. The plan includes elements for developing key messages, creating a targeted media list, outreach with written materials, and a press kit.  That information will be provided to the media and the Legislature, and used to update information on the Chapter website. In order to set up this program, the Work Program recommended the appointment of a Public Relations Communications Committee, which would oversee all actions in the Program. The Committee would include the VP of Public Information and VP of Marketing and Membership as co-chairs, and the VP of Policy and Legislation, along with other members appointed by the Board. 
The Board decided that rather than working on every element in the plan, they would like the Committee to focus first on developing a media/information kit that can be used for the media, Legislature, current members and potential new members. 
The Board appointed the following members to the Public Relations Communications Committee: Marc Yeber, Virginia Viado, David Snow, Ben Kimball, William Hoose (non-Board Member) and Lauren De Valencia. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the Public Relations Communications Committee members and directed the Committee to first focus on developing a Media/Information Kit and related budget needs, to be communicated to the Budget Committee in July with a progress report to the Board at the September Board meeting. Unanimous vote. 
CPF Sponsorships:  Carol Barrett told the Board that the California Planning Foundation was considering asking existing sponsors if they would be willing to match donations by their employees.  CPF wanted to know what the Board thought about that option. 
ACTION: Brooke Peterson and other Board members said while they were not opposed to this proposal, they were concerned about asking sponsors for additional monies after already reaching out to them for the Conference and Section activities. Carol understood this concern and said she would relay that message back to the CPF Board. 
Modification to Procedures for Awarding Scholarships to Non-Accredited Planning Schools ACTION: Carol Barrett said that, currently, $1,000 scholarships are awarded by CPF, and chosen by faculty at non-accredited planning schools.  CPF was asked to change this procedure to make students at non-accredited school eligible for the $3,000 and $5,000 scholarships now given only to students at accredited schools.  In researching this request, CPF noted that the Bylaws of the Chapter specify fundraising for scholarships only to accredited planning schools. The CPF Board voted to expand the eligibility for the major scholarships to non-accredited schools for a two-year trial period provided that the Sections take on the responsibility of identifying the planning schools within their boundaries and recommending which programs should be eligible, then transmitting those recommendations to CPF no later than January of 2015 so CPF can begin organizing the February scholarship outreach in time.  
ACTION: The Board approved this change, and asked that Brooke Peterson amend the Bylaws so they are consistent with the new process and scholarships for non-accredited schools. The change will read: accredited school or “non accredited school as approved by the Sections”. 

CPF Section Liaisons:  Every Section Director has been asked to designate a Section Liaison to the CPF Board. Not all Sections have appointed Liaisons and some Liaisons have never participated in the monthly Section Liaison conference call. Carol Barrett asked for suggestions to help strengthen relationships with the Sections. 
ACTION: Brooke Peterson asked that the Sections make a renewed commitment to have the Section Liaisons participate with CPF calls. She also asked that Sections place this topic on the next Section Board Meeting agenda, and that Carol send copies of the minutes from these calls to Section Directors so they are up to speed on the issues, and will be able to determine if their Section Liaison is participating. 
Approval of Completed Contract Evaluations:  Per the Standard Contractor Review Protocol and prioritized Work Program adopted at the October 2012 Board Meeting, the contractor review and evaluation process was initiated and finalized for the next four contractors: Stefan/George Associates-Lobbying, Stefan/George Associates- Management, Atego Resources, and New Horizon Enterprises. The results of the evaluations, all with high approval ratings, were distributed to the Board for final approval. 
(Note: The first contractor review was completed earlier this year for MeetingsXceptional. After MeetingsXceptional decided not to renew its contract with APA in January, the Board conducted an extensive RFP process for a new conference management firm.  The chosen firm, HPN Global, is in contract negotiations with APA, and should be on Board by July 1.)
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve completed contractor evaluations for Stefan/George Associates, Atego Resources, and New Horizon Enterprises. Unanimous vote. 
2014 Budget Line Item Amendments: Tom Stefan requested changes to the following budget line items:
Line Item 108 (Office Supplies):  Tom asked the Board to approve an increase of $1000 dollars for general office expenses.  This line item went over budget this year due to items such as stationary and envelopes which are only needed intermittently when depleted. 
New Line Item 907 (Conference Registration Portal Fee): This item will cover the conference registration portal fee. The $2,700 monthly fee will be paid out of the Chapter checking account, so it will need to be reflected in the Chapter budget, but will be paid back by the conference checking account after the conference each year.
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the requested budget line item changes, as described above. Unanimous vote. 
2014 Budget Committee Appointments: The Budget Committee will begin meeting (via conference call) in July to review all VP portfolio budget requests and draft the 2015 budget. This draft budget will be presented for final adoption at the September 2014 Board Meeting. Brooke Peterson appointed the following two Section Directors to serve on the 2014 Budget Committee: Jeff Baker and Dave Ward. 

September Board Meeting:  The next Board Meeting will be on Saturday September 13th at the Disneyland Hotel, with a Board dinner to follow. The meeting will be held from 9 am to 4 pm. 
IV. ADJOURNMENT 
The Board Meeting was adjourned at 1:45 pm. 
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